Minutes of Pendock Parish Council 3rd December 2013

The Minutes of Pendock Parish Council
Held at  Pendock School at 7.30pm on 3rd December 2013
Present: Cllrs Mr John Humphreys,   Miss Rosemary Philipson-Stow, Mr Barry Baker, Mr John Davison and Mr Adrian Lovegrove.
In attendance: Five members of the Parish.

1. Apologies:  Cllr. Sarah Noble
2. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr Rosemary Philipson-Stow reminded the council of her interest in the Environmental Green Waste site and Cllr Barry Baker reminded the Council of the proximity of his house to the Old Garage Site.
3. Minutes:  The minutes of the meeting held on 1st October 2013 were approved and signed.
4. Progress Reports:

a. Speeding through the villages:  The Clerk reported that following the Council’s request she had emailed the Traffic Management Adviser at Safer Roads.  His response was that we should contact the West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership direct and request that the speed issues be investigated.
The Council agreed that the Clerk should request that they assess the speeding issue on both the A438 and the B4208 and that they wished to have feedback and advice on how to proceed with reducing the excessive speed that many motorists were travelling at through the villages at peak times.
b. Berrow & Pendock Village Hall Lease: The Clerk reported that having spoken to the Diocesan Registrar, no formal instruction had been received to proceed with the lease.  Following  further meetings of the PCC and a survey to meet the Charities Commission requirements, it was now hoped that things were on the move again and the Clerk was awaiting a response from the Registrar to see how the draft lease was progressing. 
c. Parish Plan:  The Chairman reported that the Village Walkabout had been brought forward to 1st December and was a great success.  A full report was to come but there was considerable interest and ideas for review.   Some 30 to 50 villagers enjoyed various walks and returned to the Church for Mulled Wine and Mince Pies.
The members approved the costs amounting to £88.20 and asked the Clerk to thank the School Children, the Choir, Jackie Humphreys, Arthur, Yvonne and Jake Baker and Richard Timney for their time and effort.
d. Pendock Garage – Application for lawful development certificate:  The Councillors noted that they still had not had a decision on the Garage Site which was now six months overdue.   Further to concerns from members of the Parish it was agreed that the Clerk should write to both Malvern Hills Planning Department and The Environment Health Department raising villagers concerns regarding the activities, pollution, and disruption that was being caused by the activities currently taking place at the site.  It was agreed that copies of these letters would go to the County Councillor and District Councillor.
Councillor Barry Baker as a representative of the Parish Council agreed to take photographs of these activities should the Planning Officer be prepared to accept them as evidence.

e. Broken drain on School Lane, Upper Pendock:  The Clerk reported that on further inspection by the Highways Department it was agreed that the clay pipe road drain running along the road opposite the Old Rectory was of concern.  It was hoped that something would be done in due course to repair and strengthen the drain before the anticipated increased traffic after the A438 is closed in April 2014.
5. Finance Report: 
a.  The Council approved the transaction below:
Outgoings: 
Lengthsman


             295.00


Room Hire



 20.00


Clerk’s salary – May & June                      297.00
        
 Total Outgoings


           £612.00
Incomings:



Lengthsman scheme


413.00


Interest




      .66

Total Incomings



            £413.66
Total funds at 1st October 2013
 £9,405.51

Total funds at 3rd December 2013
£9,207.17

b. Budget 2014/15:  The Clerk presented to the Councillors a proposed budget for the coming year.  It was noted that upon receipt of the Single Farm Payment there should be a surplus amounting  to some £1,100 for the year ended 31st March 2014.

It was noted that additional costs for 2014/15 could be incurred by the Village Plan and provision for fencing to the Moors which was already held within existing funds.
The Budget was approved and it was agreed to leave the Precept the same as last year at £1530.00

c.  Precept:  The Clerk was asked to request that a precept of £1530.00 be raised.
6. Liaison Group Report – Green Waste Site: 
The Liaison Committee had met on 4th November, and the Parish Council representative apologised to the Council that he had not attended, however, there had been a community gathering held so that he could catch up on the Parish thoughts.
Various issues had been raised regarding flies, smell and waste tipping in the Highways layby outside the site.   It was also noted that lorries had continued to use Redmarley Lane.

Mr Philipson-Stow had reported that he was making two planning applications – one to increase the throughput of tonnage and the second to increase opening hours from 9.00hrs to 8.00hrs Monday to Saturday.

The Parish Council had been consulted by County Council in respect of the latter application namely: The site shall operate between 08.00 hours and 17.00 hours Mondays to Fridays and 08.00 hours and 13.00 hours on Saturdays, with no shredding or chipping operations before 09.00 hours or on Saturdays and no operations on Sundays, Bank or Public Holidays.
The Clerk was asked to respond to the consultation by stating clearly that this application should be refused on the grounds that:
I. The B4208 already has issues of speeding specifically between 8.00 am and 9.00 am. Extra lorries into the mix will cause major concerns to villagers.

II. Increased traffic just when children are going to school, and commuters are going to work will add to the risk of accidents.

III. The narrow roads used by the lorries (Redmarley Lane and School Lane) are unsuitable and busy between 08.00 hours and 09.00 hours with local traffic

IV. New customers wanting these opening hours will increase throughput of waste material thus adding to smell, flies and noise levels.
7. Correspondence:  
a. Update on Parish drainage mapping project:  Worcs. CC  are nearing the final stages of developing the web-based recording system and it is hoped that it will be operational by January 2014.
b. Drainage Issues Wynd Brook:  It had been reported that there were drainage issues at Wynd Brook along the boundary with Forrest of Dean District.   Tom Palmer, the Drainage Enforcement Officer inspected the brook and reported that there were no blockages along the course of the brook identified and the report has been passed to the member of the parish who raised the issue.
c. Subsidised Bus Services Review:  The County Council is looking to save £3M on its subsidised bus services and questionnaires are available on line with a closing date 17th January 2014 for anyone who wishes to have their say.
8. Items for future agenda:  The Chairman reported that the top of a culvert wall at Pendock Cross had been knocked off into the ditch and requested that the Clerk report this to Highways.
9. Date of the next Meeting:  7.30pm on Tuesday 4th February at Pendock Primary School.
The meeting closed at 9.15pm.

Signed ……………………………………………………..

Date……………………………………………..



Chairman

Notes of Public Question Time

Four members of the public were in attendance and raised the following concerns during Public Question Time:

1. The footpath from the school to the Cross was in need of clearing and tidying.
2. Leaves were blocking the drain at the cross 
3. Could the school enlarge their staff car park to alleviate the congestion during the day

4. Could the Parish Council bring pressure to bear on the Malvern Hills Planning Department regarding the Garage Site application – the increased usage of the site is creating a number of additional problems to the inhabitants in the vicinity:

· Blocked road with low loaders delivering vehicles

· Bonfires burning toxic waste, vehicle debris etc

· It has become an active breakers yard not repair garage

· Parking outside has started to break up the road surface

· They are extending the area of trading beyond the hatched area on the plan

5. Pendock Environment waste – lorries are still using the Redmarley Road

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time, notes of which are appended to these minutes.
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